BHCC Allotments Service & BHAF Committee
Liaison Meeting

6.30 pm Tuesday, 10 April 2012
Cityparks’ Offices, Stanmer Nursery, Brighton

BHCC Officers Present: 


David Cooper (Acting Allotments Officer)

BHAF Committee Members Present: 

Steve Lucas (BHAF Treasurer)



Mark Carroll




Anne Glow



Gary Johnson



Simon Powell
Apologies:




John Burns (BHAF Chair)






Mel Matthews (BHAF website)
1. Minutes
· Minutes of the previous meeting:  Agreed. 
· Matters arising from the previous minutes:  None.
2. Statistics

· Lettable plots:  

2,934
· Unlettable plots:  

(213) 54
· Vacant plots:

237
· Newly let plots:

20
· Terminated tenancies:
10

· Waiting lists:  

2,071 
There had been few changes since the previous meeting (13.03.12) and it was agreed to be only necessary to examine statistics following months of specific activity, e.g. letting seasons, re-inspections, etc.
It was noted that 68 plots at Eastbrook and 91 at Race Hill were listed as ‘unlettable’ whereas they had been decommissioned several years earlier.  In reality, the unlettable total was closer to 54.
( Action: DC to investigate if erroneous statistics could be easily removed from the database.

SP asked if decommissioned plots at Eastbrook could be reinstated.  DC explained that control of the land had been transferred from the former Environment directorate to the council’s Estates team.

( Action: DC to investigate with Estates the historical division of Eastbrook land.

SL asked how unlettable plots might be put to serviceable use.  Suggestions were: wildlife, storage, and official dumping areas, vehicle turning circles, sites for communal water tanks.
3. Maintenance

· Water reconnection:  Done, although the maintenance team were still attending to some leaks.
· Asbestos clearance:  The maintenance team had cleared a significant amount of asbestos (05.04.12).
· Strimming for Letting:  A programme of strimming in advance of letting would soon commence.  DC had asked site representatives to adopt a two-tier approach when requesting strimming: if SRs consider plots to be so overgrown they are unlettable, the maintenance team would endeavour to get them strimmed before letting days; however, if plots only require moderate strimming and are lettable, SRs should advise new tenants to request strimming after the plot is let.
Large areas of brambles at Roedale Valley and Moulsecoomb Estate could be cleared to create a significant number of new plots.  SL observed that, even after surface clearance, the areas would be challenging to cultivate and suggested the maintenance team should also clear the areas of roots.  DC considered this would be too time-consuming for the team – detracting them from other work.
( Action: DC to discuss brambled areas with the maintenance team.

4. Projects

· Race Hill car park:  A quantity of surfacing material (road ‘scalpings’) had been laid to improve the entrance to the second car parking area at Race Hill.  Additional material would be laid following re-contouring of ground levels by JCB.
· Wheelie Bins:  Following AG’s suggestion (13.03.12), DC had arranged for approx. 420 decommissioned wheelie bins (provided by Cityclean) to be distributed proportionally to all allotment sites to be used as water butts during the hosepipe ban (27-29.03.12).  A similar operation to distribute wooden pallets was planned.  SP suggested more decommissioned bins could be obtained from private companies.
( Action:  DC to investigate how many bins are de-commissioned each year.

· Moulsecoomb Estate re-mapping:  DC had met with site representative Henry Christie at the Moulsecoomb Estate site (31.03.12) to inspect plot boundary encroachments and out of sequence numbering. The site maps required correction and some plot boundaries re-aligned.
5. Administration

· Debtors’ Termination Notices:  Final demands had been issued to tenants invoiced on 01.10.11 who had not yet paid their rent.  The demands had stipulated, unless full payment was received within 28 days, allotment tenancies would be terminated.  28 days had expired and termination letters would now be sent to remaining debtors.  The committee expressed surprise that the council permitted six months to elapse before taking this action.  DC explained the council’s Central Collections team were responsible for debt collection process (and the timing); the Allotments Service only took action when that process had failed to produce results.
( Action:  DC to send out termination notices within the week.

· Site Representatives’ Handbook:  DC had received no further communication from Matt Hewes re. completion of his ‘Site Representatives’ Handbook’; a document intended to clearly define the role and responsibilities of SRs.  JB had reserved the right for the BHAF committee to approve content of the final draft although DC was becoming less confident that any draft would be forthcoming.  
( Action: DC to continue to chase MH for the ‘Site Representatives’ Handbook’.

MC questioned whether the SR’s role and responsibilities should be determined by a council document when SRs should be representative of, and responsible to allotment holders.  Most present felt that that representing both parties’ interests was not incompatible.  SP suggested some SRs expressed subjective rather than objective opinions.
· Waiting lists reduction:  at previous meetings, ways to reduce the length of waiting lists had been discussed; particularly by deterring the less dedicated from applying by emphasising the level of commitment required.  MM had suggested a number of questions intended to make applicants think seriously about what they are taking on. 
MC believed that no one should be (in any way) deterred from applying for an allotment, that the length of waiting lists was a strong indication that demand exceeded supply and the only way to effectively reduce the length of waiting lists was for the council to fulfil an obligation to provide more sites.  SP agreed with MC, although he agreed many applicants had misconceptions about level of commitment required.
6. Any Other Business

· BHAF Objectives:  at the BHAF AGM (20.03.12) a steering group had been formed to review the Federation’s objectives.  The outcome of the steering group’s first meeting (28.03.12) was a commitment to making the renewal of objectives a participatory process by all allotment holders and, to that end, a Special General Meeting would be held at Patcham Community Centre on Wednesday, 16.05.12.
· Council members’ directory:  Done.  DC had made some minor amendments, added JB’s name as Chair and adjusted the 2012-2013 levy figure.
· BHAF Levy & Development Fund:  SL explained the purpose of the two funds to new committee members:  BHAF received 2.5% of allotment rental income to cover its administrative costs and could also re-claim costs for development projects from a fund of £6k set aside for that purpose.  The council’s Finance team had advised DC that the 2.5% of projected rental income for 2012-2013 would amount to £2,310.00.  The development fund of £6k had not been fully re-claimed in 2011-2012 and would remain the same amount in 2012-2013.
( Action:  DC to investigate when the levy payment would be paid to BHAF.

· Full Plots:   SL asked that the opportunity to progress from half plots to full plots be considered.  When the plot splitting initiative had been introduced (2009) it had been agreed it would still be possible for allotment holders who displayed a high standard of cultivation.  However, this possibility had been put on hold pending a reduction in the length of waiting lists.  DC emphasised that even then an exemplary standard of cultivation would be required to justify qualifying for a full plot.  SL’s request would be recorded in the minutes for future consideration.
· Water Supply:  DC circulated two reports for water costs per site in 2010-2011 and 2011-2012.  The principal question raised by these figures was why the total cost in 2010-2011 was shown as having been £60,655.41, but the total for 2011-2012 was significantly less at £33,451.91.
( Action: DC to investigate reasons for the difference in costs.

GJ asked if routine checks were made for the possibility for underground leaks.  As far as DC was aware they were not although investigations were made if and when SRs reported inexplicable metre activity.  GJ suggested that checks could be made in spring and autumn (when the water supplied is turned on and off) by checking metre activity when the supply is turned off.
GJ volunteered himself and a friend (a professional plumber) to install an Indeterminate Bulk Container (IBC), for use as a water storage tank, and additional standpipes at the Whitehawk site.  This would be a pilot scheme which, if successful, could be introduced on other sites.  DC welcomed GJ’s offer, having been quoted approx. £200 + materials to install one standpipe, however, he would need to check a number of issues, e.g. insurance cover, H&S training, risk assessments, etc., before accepting.  SL pointed out that GJ’s proposal was just the type of pilot scheme the development fund was intended to fund.
( Action:  DC to investigate the feasibility of voluntary plumbing on council sites.

( Action:  GJ to investigate stockists, capacities and prices of IBCs.

· Organic Materials:  SP asked if it was possible for Cityparks to regularly provide allotment sites with organic materials arising from works operations, e.g. compost, wood chippings, mulch.  DC explained that some organic material had been supplied, on occasion, in the past but that, currently, Cityparks was not producing enough for its own projects and that there were plans to sell any future spare material to raise much needed additional income.  For example, the Arboriculture Service’s contractors, Connick Tree Care, sold brushwood chippings as bio-fuel to a power station.
· Alima Boog, Walpole Road:  Ms Boog, tenant of plot 10/2, Walpole Road, had approached BHAF claiming disrepair of a boundary fence had resulted in damage to her shed.  Having received no further word from St. John’s School’s lawyers re. responsibility for the boundary, DC had inspected the fence and was of the opinion it belonged to the school.  
( Action: DC to pursue investigation with St. John’s School.
Meeting concluded at 9.45 pm.

Next Liaison Meeting:


6.30 pm, Tuesday, 8 May 2012
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